BRAUNTON PARISH COUNCIL

[image: image1.jpg]



Minutes of the Meeting of Full Council held in the Council Chamber 

at 7.00pm on Monday, 14 December 2015
	


	Present

	Cllr Spear in the Chair, Mrs Spear, Mrs Chesters, Bunyard, Mrs Chugg, Mrs Wellstead, Lord and Miss Beardshall.
Mrs T Lovell (Parish Clerk) and the Council’s Flood Warden.
2 Members of the public.
Mr Rendle informed Members that the issues of anti-social behaviour in the village centre caused by late night drinking had improved.  He would monitor the situation over the Christmas period.  He was pleased to see that the George Hotel had new Landlords and they planned to spend £350,000 on improvements to the building.  



	213/2015/16
	Apologies


	Received and accepted from Cllrs Withey (indisposed due to medical reasons), Bonds (indisposed due to medical reasons), Bennett and Miss De Groot.
The Chairman read an email received from Cllr Bonds thanking Members for his ‘Get Well Soon’ card. He is hoping to be well enough to attend meetings again in the new year. 


	214/2015/16
	Items not on the agenda, which in the opinion of the Chairman should be brought to the attention of the Council


	The Chairman proposed and it was unanimously agreed to move item 12 ‘Braunton Renewable Energy Feasibility Study’ and item 13 ‘Braunton Flood Update’ forward to be taking before item 9 ‘Planning’ to allow guest speakers and members of the public to leave the meeting earlier.

	215/2015/16
	Declarations of Interest
	Cllr Bunyard declared a non-Pecuniary interest in Minute Ref: 223/2015/16(d), as he has been in discussions with beach users.
Cllr Mrs Wellstead declared a non-Pecuniary interest in Minute Ref: 221/2015/16, as she is the Chair of the Vivian Moon Management Committee.

Cllr Mrs Chesters declared a non-Pecuniary interest in Minute Ref: 221/2015/16, as she is the Chair of the Vivian Moon Trustees Committee and Secretary of the Vivian Moon Management Committee.

Cllr Mrs Chesters declared a non-Pecuniary interest in Minute Ref: 221/2015/16, as she is Vice-Chair of the North Devon Council Planning Committee.



	216/2015/16 
	Request for Dispensation


	There were none received.

	217/2015/16
	Minutes


	(a) RESOLVED:  That the Minutes of the Council meeting held on 9 November 2015 be approved and signed as a correct record.
(b) RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the Additional Council meeting held on 23 November 2015 be approved and signed as a correct record.
                                (N/C)


	218/2015/16
	Police
	There was no police report received.
Cllr Mrs Chesters had been trying to contact the police on their local landline number but their phone has been constantly engaged.  She requested that the Clerk check what the police contact details are and report back to Council.



	219/2015/16
	Finance
	a. RESOLVED: That the cheques on the schedule were approved and drawn in the total sum of £3,284.92.

b. RESOLVED: That the statement of accounts for November 2015 be noted.
(N/C)



	220/2015/16

	Action Sheet
	Cllr Mrs Chesters informed Members that North Devon Council had confirmed that the Parish Council would be eligible to use section 106 funds towards the provision of public conveniences, if associated with the Chaloners Road Play Park.  The Clerk informed the Council that she had received information from North Devon Council officers which contradicted this.  Cllr Mrs Chesters agreed to investigate the matter and report back to Council.

RESOLVED: That the action sheet be noted.
Cllr Mrs Wellstead and Mrs Chesters declared a non-Pecuniary interest.



	221/2015/16
	Braunton Renewable Energy Feasibility Study
	The Chairman welcomed Ben Eardley and Tom Furness from Energy Analysis.  
Ben Eardley updated Members regarding the completion of the feasibility report for Community Energy in Braunton.  Braunton has pre-registered the following applications with Ofgem : -
· Southmead Primary School, 10.5KWp capacity

· Braunton Academy, 22KWp capacity

· Lobb Football Field, 48KWp capacity

· Lobb Campsite, 48KWp capacity

· Vivian Moon Centre, 3.6KWp capacity

· Countryside Centre, 3.6KWp capacity

· Museum of British Surfing, 3.6KWp capacity

· SWW Pumping Station Velator,  48KWp capacity

Ben briefed Members regarding other viable community projects that had not been pre-registered for various reasons.  Non-viable projects included hydro at Iron Mills and Velator Weir both were found to be not financially feasible.  The wood fuel heating at Caen Car Park had insufficient heat demand and low Renewable Heat Incentive.

Braunton should hear back from Ofgem in early 2016 regarding whether the above projects have been successfully pre-registered.  The Devon Area of Renewable Energy (DARE) will be holding further training and he advised that someone from Braunton should attend.  The final feasibility report will be with the Parish Council by the end of the year.

The Chairman thanked Mr Eardley for his presentation.



	222/2015/16
	Braunton Flood Update
	a. Flood Warden’s Report

The Council’s Flood Warden Ben Byrom updated Members regarding his and Patrick Farrelly’s presentation at the ‘Flood Resilient Communities: Evaluating the Defra Flood Resilience Community Pathfinder’ conference held in London on 2 December 2015.  Ben explained the content of his PowerPoint presentation which was well received at the conference.  Members noted 2 reports from Patrick Farrelly attached as Appendix A. 

Braunton has been mentioned in several different publications including a case study of Braunton in the Village Green magazine and the final report from the study carried out by Dr. Bingunath Ingirige at the Centre for Disaster Resilience, University of Salford.
Patrick Farrelly reported that he intended to work with community organisations to get young people involved with the Duke of Cornwall Community Safety Award. The award aims to effectively engage young people in the recovery effort following flooding. 
Simon Tattersall has managed to obtain maps from his solicitor showing the DN land registry numbers of landownership adjacent to the river Caen.  The Clerk confirmed that she was currently putting the information into a database for future reference.

The Council considered a letter received from Patrick Farrelly requesting that the Parish Hall be used to support traders during the recovery phase following flooding.  He proposed that traders be able to use the hall for a period of 2 weeks to either set up “shop” or store stock.
RESOLVED: That

i. the Council agrees that the Parish Hall be used by traders for a period of 2 weeks to assist them with the recovery phase following flooding.

ii. the Council approaches the Vivian Moon Centre and Christ Church to see if they would also be able to assist traders during the recovery phase.

iii. the Council thanked Ben Byrom, Patrick Farrelly and Simon Tattersall for all the work that they had collectively put in to flood resilience in the village and it looked forward to continuing to work with them in the new year.  

 (N/C)

b. The Council noted the report and press release tabled by the Parish Clerk, attached as Appendix B.  Patrick Farrelly reported that he had been working with Devon Communities Together to meet the grant deadline of 17 December in order to drawdown funding to hold a community emergency exercise next year.
c. Devon County Council Flood Risk Management Team

The Council noted an update report received from Devon County Council Flood Risk Management team regarding progress with proposed flood improvements works in Braunton, attached as Appendix C.


	223/2015/16
	Planning
	The Chairman requested the Deputy Lead Member for Planning Cllr Miss Beardshall, to present planning applications to the meeting as per the attached sheet. 


	224/2015/16

	Report from Devon County Councillor


	The Council noted report received from the County Cllr Mrs Chugg, attached as Appendix D.

	225/2015/16
	Report from North Devon District Councillors

	Cllr Mrs Chesters reported that planning application 59699 had been called in front of the North Devon Council Planning Committee.  33 letters of representation were received but permission was granted as none of those who had made representation attended the meeting.


	226/2015/16

	Air Quality Management Area in Braunton

	Cllr Bunyard reported that the latest air quality management data from 2014 has now been published on North Devon Council’s website and can be found at the following link http://www.northdevon.gov.uk/media/376989/air-quality-updating-and-screening-assessment-2014.pdf.
Cllr Bunyard updated members regarding possible opportunities for community investment to help with the air quality issues experienced in Braunton.  The University College of London is aiming to develop an equipment library by purchasing high grade particulate monitors that measure PM2.5s and below which would be loaned out to communities. They are also proposing to provide the materials and guidance required to use the equipment to monitor air pollution and black carbon monitors.  The equipment library will be subject to raising sufficient funds. Those communities who have pledged to monitor particulates will have first priority. Cllr Bunyard agreed to report back regarding progress with the scheme. 



	227/2015/16
	Replacement Streetlight
	RESOLVED: That the Council replaces the streetlight at the South Street entrance to Caen Street Car Park at a cost of £2,225.92. PCA 1957, s 3(1) and 7.
(N/C)



	228/2015/16

	Braunton Burrows

	The Council considered two proposals from the Christie Estates land agent.  The first to provide a 6 acre fenced dog friendly area on Braunton Burrows.   The second to fence across the top of zones 1 and 2 so that dog walkers and other walkers can easily access a ‘livestock free’ zone.  It is hoped that these proposals will be part funded by Fullabrook and a letter of support from the Parish Council would help towards securing a grant.  The land agent confirmed that these proposals would help to address some of the concerns that had been raised by dog walkers at the open forum held at the Countryside Centre in October. 
RESOLVED: That the Council provides a letter of support subject to the land agent consulting with all stakeholders regarding the proposals and that sufficient dog bins are provided in the dog friendly area. 
(N/C)



	229/2015/16
	Items to Note
	Items (a) & (c) were received and noted.

	PART ll – Exclusion of Press and Public

RESOLVED that, in view of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted, the following matters be taken in the absence of press and public (Public Admissions to Meetings Act 1960) as the items contain exempt information as defined by the Local Government Act 1972 Sch. 12a Pt (3).



	230/2014/15
	Braunton Police Station


	The Clerk informed Members that the Council had received a current market valuation for the Police Station.  The Clerk had also sought advice from the Council’s solicitor and chartered surveyor.  

RESOLVED: That the Chairman and Clerk continue negotiations with the office of the Police Crime Commissioner to purchase the Police Station.

(N/C)


The meeting closed at 9:50 p.m.

...................................................The Chairman

…………………………………….Date
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